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In 2021 academic year, Mochizuki was appointed
to the director of the International Research Center
in Cross-Cultural and Disaster Nursing (IRC), and has
been working with the total of 19 members including
Yara as the vice director, Murai as the accountant,
and Zamma as the chief editor of this letter.

Two years have passed since the infection of
COVID-19 started. The situation worsened in
2021 and had some major impacts on our projects.
Under these circumstances, the Nepal Exchange
Support Projects made full use of online activities
and continued to develop its activities. In addition,
although the Exchange Project with Cambodia and
Other Countries in Southeast Asian Region could
not be carried out in Cambodia this year, we were
able to achieve excellent results
in Komagane as an international
nursing practicum with the
cooperation of JICA Komagane
and JOCA. I will introduce these
results in this letter.

I sincerely hope that all of our
projects of this Center will be
carried out next year.

(Noriko Mochizuki)

Interacting with people in Pokhara
City, Nepal during the international g 4
nursing practicum
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1. Nepal Exchange Support Projects
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Online Training in the Komagane City’s International
Cooperation Project: “Practical training for
enhancing assessment skills during the delivery
stage learned from midwives in the Kamiina district”

Since 2015, we have been conducting midwifery
training at Nagano College of Nursing (NCN) every
year in cooperation with the exchange project with
Pokhara, Nepal led by the Citizen's Association for
Nepal Exchange in Komagane City. The project has
been conducted as one of the Japan International
Cooperation Agency (JICA) Partnership Programs
since 2015, and it consisted of two phases: “Maternal
and child health project for safe and secure delivery
(phase 1)” and “Sustainable maternal and child
health project (phase 2).” In 2020, the exchange
project has changed to be held by Komagane City
as a project of the Local Government International
Cooperation Project Subsidy (Model Project). The
title of the project was “Capacity building in trainers
of the Maternal and Child Health Training Center in
Pokhara, Nepal,” and we provided training entitled

“Training for strengthening assessment skills for
the first stage of labor by NCN” to train leaders at

the Maternal and Child Health Training Center in
Pokhara.

In 2021, NCN participated in the exchange
project entitled “Practical training for enhancing
assessment skills during the delivery stage learned
from midwives in the Kamiina district”, which is the
second phase of the Local Government International
Cooperation Project Subsidy (Model Project), and Ms.
Noriko Fujisawa, an assistant instructor of Maternity
and Midwifery Nursing Area of NCN, and I were in
charge of a part of the training for the project. This
article is the report of the training.

Following the phase 1, this project aimed to train
leaders who belong to the Maternal and Child Health
Training Center, and the content of the training
was designed to improve on the issues clarified
by the training last year. The training emphasized

“practice” and many midwives from Kamiina
district participated in the training. The training
was conducted through an online link between the
Maternal and Child Friendship Hospital in Pokhara,
midwives in Kamiina, and NCN.

In this article, I would like to describe a training
program aimed at ‘caring in the first stage of labor
and capturing the concept of assessing the response
of a parturient woman,” which was conducted in
NCN.

The two main trainees were Ms. Nanda and Ms.
Sumitra, the nursing staff of the Maternal and Child
Friendship Hospital, who participated in the JICA
Partnership Program and last year's project. In
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Trainees and participants in Pokhara reviewing what they learned last year
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Trainees and participants receiving training seriously
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addition, many of the nursing staff of the hospital,
who had requested to participate in the training,
came to observe the training.

The training consisted of eight sessions. The
first three sessions were conducted by us, and the
following four sessions were conducted by Ms.
Mayumi Kobayashi, a practicing midwife of the
Ohisama Maternity Home, and doctors/midwives
from the Nanohana Maternity Clinic in Kamiina. In
the last session (February 2022), the trainees are
scheduled to present their findings.

At the beginning of the training at NCN, as a
review of last year, we made a presentation on
the training aimed at enabling trainees to make an
initial diagnosis and a follow-up diagnosis during the
delivery stage based on actual cases. After that, we
held a conference with participants to deepen their
understanding of the concept of initial diagnosis and
follow-up diagnosis during the delivery stage.

In addition, the actual midwifery care was
introduced from the time when a midwife called
for hospitalization to the birth of a baby through a
virtual tour of a role-play performed by the midwives
of the Ohisama Maternity Home and the Nanohana
Maternity Clinic in Kamiina. This description is
not enough as an explanation of the virtual tour. In
the virtual tour, a midwife who played the role of a
parturient woman entered the clinic entrance holding
her abdomen as if she was suffering from periodic
labor pains, and another midwife who played the role
of a midwife explained by acting how a Japanese
midwife talks to the parturient woman and how to
observe her. At that time, the midwife also explained

how she judged “what kind
of delivery progress the
parturient woman is.” The
main purpose of the virtual
tour was to deepen the
understanding of the initial
diagnosis and follow-up
diagnosis during the delivery
stage, which had been
trained since last year by
knowing how it is practiced
by Japanese midwives
in actual situations. The
trainees kept their eyes on
the Japanese midwives who
were acting in a real way,
and watched the interaction
between the parturient
woman and the midwife in a serious manner. The
trainees said that by watching the actual role-plays
they could understand the points that were difficult
to understand through words and models alone.

In the final training session, the trainees will give a
presentation on what they have learned to the local
nursing staff in Pokhara. This will be the first step
for trainees to become leaders at the Maternal and
Child Health Training Center in the future.

We are impressed to see the trainees taking the
training seriously every time, even though they are
confused by words and concepts they have never
seen or heard before. We would like to continue to
support them so that they can move forward as
much as possible. Training in 2021 was conducted in
collaboration with practicing midwives and midwives
at an maternity clinic who are working in the
practice of midwifery care, so we believe that the
trainees were able to connect their understanding
as knowledge to understanding as practice. This
was also an opportunity to realize the advantages
of collaboration where specialists in their respective
fields collaborate in training. Although the effects of
the new coronavirus infection are still continuing,
we hope that the next training will be conducted in
the actual place where the trainees are practicing

midwifery care. (Hiromi Kawauchi)
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A midwife observing a midwife who acts a role of “a maternity woman in a virtual
tour performed at the Nanohana Maternity Clinic
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Trainees and participants in Pokhara given an explanation about the progress of
delivery by the midwife in the virtual tour -
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2. Exchange Project with Cambodia and Other
Countries in Southeast Asian Region
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Since 2019, we have not held our international
nursing practicum in Cambodia due to the COVID-19
pandemic. As a result, we had to switch the venue
for the practicum to domestic sites. Subsequently
to Okinawa in 2019, we held the practicum in
Komagane City in 2020. Komagane City is where
Nagano College of Nursing is located and famous
for its rich international atmosphere. For example,
the Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA)
Komagane Training Center and the Japan Overseas
Cooperation Association (JOCA) headquarter are in
Komagane City.

The students went for the practicum as

“Komagane Glocal Cooperation Volunteers” at the
JICA Komagane Training Center. They learned
about international nursing and international
cooperation as a part of this practicum. The
practicum took advantage of this site under the
slogan “From Komagane City to the World”
for three days from March 3 to March 5, 2021,
with the cooperation of JICA and JOCA. The
activities included an SDGs workshop, a cross-
cultural understanding workshop, and a workshop
simulating Japan Overseas Cooperation Volunteers
(JOCV) activity. The students learned about what
is happening in the international community, how
it relates to our own lives, and what we can do
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Mrs. Ya Horiuchi speaking about her life in Cambodia
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about it. Furthermore, they had time to listen to
a nurse’s experiences in the JOCV activity. They
learned how to apply the nursing that they studied
to international cooperations.

On the last day of practicum in Komagane, the
students took a walk around Komagane Highland
to think about a sustainable society from a local
perspective and learn more about Komagane City,
where they live. The students discovered new
aspects of Komagane City by walking, seeing,
hearing, and eating locally. They found places,
history, and delicious foods that they did not know,
although they had lived in Komagane City for years.
To summarize their learning, the students had a
group discussion on the community development
for health promotion that approaches the working
generation in Komagane.

In the discussion, they actively exchanged specific
ideas and opinions based on the perspectives of SDGs
they had learned and what they had experienced.
Through the practicum, the students realized the
importance of human relationships, thought over
their nursing, and became interested in their future
International cooperation activities.

This academic year, the lecture “International
Nursing” invited a couple: Mr. Shinsuke Horiuchi and
Mrs. Ya Horiuchi, to learn more about Cambodia.
Mrs. Horiuchi is a Cambodian living in Komagane
City. Before this lecture, the students had done their
study on Cambodia as part of their previous learning.
Then based on their research, they asked questions
to the couple. Interacting with them,
the students learned more about
the Cambodian culture and actual
lifestyle, which they had not learned
from the Internet or books.

After the exchange, the students
commented, “I was able to learn
about the real situation of Cambodia.”
and ‘It was interesting to hear about
Cambodian manners.” Learning the
actual situation in Cambodia, they
realized the differences between
Cambodia and Japan. Many students
became interested in Cambodia
and going there. These learning
experiences accorded with the
international nursing practicum’s
purpose: to know the importance of
understanding cultural differences.

In this academic year, we will hold




the international nursing practice
in Komagane City again. We can
take advantage of the strength of
the domestic site, especially with
the excellent cultural environment
of Komagane City. We expect the
students to learn actively and build
the fundamental abilities necessary to
join the global society in the future.

I express my gratitude to JICA
Komagane Training Center, the
JOCA Headquarter, the Komagane
City office, and Mr. and Mrs. Horiuchi
for their cooperation even during this
pandemic.

Finally, I hope students can visit
Cambodia, feel the atmosphere of the
country, and interact with the people
when the pandemic ends.

(Noriko Mochizuki & Yuki Iijima)
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A workshop on cross-cultural understanding
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